FACULTY LEARNING COMMUNITY

September 12, 2008

Present:    Drs. Diane Beck


Gail Mitchell



  Scott Blades


Eric Rosenberg



  Lou Ann Cooper

Almut Winterstein

Dr. Diane Beck conducted the meeting as Dr. Davidson was out of town.  Dr. Beck had the group introduce themselves.
1. Overview of the College of Dentistry Curriculum – Presentation by Gail Mitchell from Dentistry.

POWERPOINT

Dr. Mitchell said they have an electronic curriculum organizer database at their college and she gets submissions of lots of surveys to do for different agencies, students that are doing dissertations on particular topics, and within the curriculum organizer, all of their syllabi are there; she can search by term or topic, which courses are in a topical outline or an objective.  She said she searched medical errors and then met with Drs. Boyd Robinson and Ron Watson to talk about it.  She said we all know that there is a lot in there but maybe not at the granular level so in the first six semesters of the curriculum where they have a lot of didactic and pre-clinical instruction, and there are some areas, objectives and course outlines where they need to be using those particular terms. 
Dr. Mitchell discussed the curriculum giving an overview of the streams: Stream 2 – where they start to address patient safety issues; Stream 3 – after basic ethics/professional, they begin issues; Stream 5 – where clinical care really starts.
Dr. Mitchell said there is a Clinic Procedure Manual and Quality Assurance Manual which looks at compliance issues and has their assessment tools for quality assurance standards.  She said their manuals were just updated at the end of last year because of their accreditation site visit.  The standard of patient care matrix is very detailed into each discipline of the college.
Dr. Mitchell said that their Clinical Occurrence Form (COF) was revised last year.  This form shows where documented events occurred in particular clinics and the risk concern identifies it could either be an unanticipated, unscheduled dental appointment, unanticipated drug allergic reaction, unplanned escalation of fear, alteration or reversal of planned care, medical emergencies or patient/staff procedural injuries.  She said all of their clinics and all their faculty are using these forms with their students so they are collecting more aggregate kinds of data on the types of things that may occur. 
Dr. Mitchell said she thought the committee might be interested in seeing the kinds of occurrences as they were doing their self-study for accreditation and a little bit thereafter.  She showed data that they currently have. 82% of the occurrences were medical, legal or improper or inadequate written documentation.  19% were medical emergencies, 26% were unplanned.  It was just slightly less than a year ago that they had an MI in one of their prosthodontic clinics; the first one in 12 years that Dr. Mitchell knows of in the college.  Some of the things that were learned and shared related to communication.  Now other language is used.  Even with a medical situation, communication is critical.  Dr. Mitchell said that anyone on the team can complete the form; if they observe something.  She said a big change occurred on August 25th; separate clinics rather than discipline-based are now general-based.  She said their specialists rotate through the clinics to provide more comprehensive care to the patient.  Dr. Mitchell told of different situations that caused some difficulty regarding a patient coming in for a dental emergency, a crown that came off, and an appointment that was not anticipated on a treatment plan.
Dr. Winterstein asked Dr. Mitchell how is this communicated to the staff, faculty and residents as to what should be reported?  Dr. Mitchell said that they have clinical calibration sessions regarding anything that is a concern with six categories.  Dr. Winterstein asked Dr. Mitchell is there a regulatory mandate or why do people report?  Dr. Mitchell said it is a quality assurance mandate to report, however, there may be a student that does not document something in a record and the most common occurrence of this is picked up in a chart review as all of their charts go through a chart review.   

Dr. Mitchell said that in Gator Dentist, which is a periodical that comes out twice a year – there was a story of a young boy who had a primary care physician, his family was homeless, there were several in the family and the younger brother had more dental problems than Dante did, but developed an abscess.  He didn’t have a primary care dentist and died after having brain surgery.  She said that this was put in the curriculum; Frank Catalanotto teaches access to care types of issue and has a grant.  She said he has hired several people to do doing training for primary care physicians to do oral health screenings once they come into the office.  But in regards to access to care issues, Dr. Mitchell says she sees this in the medical arena, but it could happen in dental, too.  She said that communication lapses could happen when the patient is referred to someone else who is not a Medicare provider and then who does the patient see. Dr. Rosenberg said that’s where we come up with interface between medicine and dentistry.  Dr. Mitchell said they have to review all systems, review all treatment plans, and then check with a faculty member for a start check.  She believes that is probably the most important ten or 30 minutes for their newer students that are just starting where it is determined if this is a safe situation.

Dr. Beck said that it sounds like Boyd Robinson teaches a course that explains what is in the manual and basically the procedures that they are expected to follow.  Dr. Mitchell said that through Drs. Ron Watson and Boyd Robinson’s courses, they look at this data, they work with the students on these particular types of issues as far as what not to do, what to do, and then what happens.  So, COF forms are reviewed in this professional course that Dr. Robinson has.  It is like an incident report; it has the location first and then it has the patient’s name, chart # and then comments. The question was asked if this is more of a way of monitoring the quality of teaching.  Dr. Mitchell said this is like an institutional plan more similar to what hospitals might do.  In a private dental practice even with multiple providers, she said she doesn’t believe they have captured a way.  She said that the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) has different requirements of what needs to be done, what needs to be met and how it can be recorded.  

Dr. Beck asked if this is peer driven, like faculty on faculty reporting or is it mostly faculty reporting on students.  Dr. Mitchell said she can’t answer that because she doesn’t analyze this particular data.  She said that from clinical calibration things that have been done where this has been shared, it could be any particular way.  She said there are lesser risks that we are still tracking but there’s really no action plan and that there is a whole additional step that does require action as part of the process.  

Dr. Mitchell said that the College of Dentistry started proposing this curriculum revision back in 1999.  They have come through 3 versions and just completed the revision on August 25, 2008.  
Dr. Beck questioned whether this serves as  a model manual for when they go into practice.  Dr. Rosenberg asked if students learn how to evaluate the evidence.
Dr. Mitchell showed the standards of care matrix in which each department had to define their standard of care.  Dr. Beck asked when they learn about the manual.  Dr. Mitchell said that in the 5th semester when they learn about patient care; when they start with Dr. Ron Watson in the junior year and Boyd Robinson in their senior year.  Dr. Beck asked what the QA process is like.  Dr. Mitchell said it is not as formalized as OSHA. 

2. Group Discussion I:  What should be our tenets in developing an HSC-wide curriculum?

Next steps:

Dr. Beck said she would like the group to brainstorm and identify some tenets that would be guiding principles to begin working at a common curriculum.  The following examples were citedwhat are the key principles to be learned, what is the  core reason why we have the curriculum and what it should result in; time commitments – what’s reasonable for all of our colleges; how often students will meet; and the type of learning that we think is going to be most effective to convey what we want to accomplish.  She said that right now the group has a clean slate in beginning to identify what those are.  

Dr. Weber asked if this is something that we want to be incorporated into our regular standard curriculum that we use to teach our perspective of some common issues, or is it something that might be an interdisciplinary family program to pull out and then come together from different perspectives, and then have everyone sitting in the same room to discuss.  Dr. Beck said that is certainly on the table and something to talk about as well as other approaches.  She said that she believes that the group is all familiar with the IFH approach – where the students all come together at a certain point and have learning activities together that result in certain educational outcomes.

Dr. Mitchell said that nothing specific came up in their curriculum regarding patient safety.  She said that she believes it’s not being captured in this particular way and that she would like a year-long course to see an objective and something in the outline about talking about medical errors and patient safety;  very basic sorts of things.

Dr. Beck said that a consideration upfront is to ascertain whether it is a possibility, and would each College be willing to incorporate such a curriculum into the College’s professional curriculum. She said this will probably take some work and support with some of the health science center itself to identify a certain block of time that everyone can free up.  She said that’s what has been done with IFH and there would need to be a common time where nothing else is scheduled and it is open so that we can do things like IFH.  Dr. Weber asked if this should be a once a semester conference thing?  Dr. Beck said that when we know more about how much time Colleges are willing to allowand how big this thing can be, the frequency of meetings  can be looked at.  Dr. Beck said she likes Dr. Rosenberg’s idea of medical student rounds on patient safety.   She said it would be good if there was an hour a month or semester where that could be done.  She said there also need to be could be some fun type of learning activities and that possibly they’ll be fortunate to even find once a year when the students can be brought together.  She said that once a semester is something to be looked at though.  Dr. Rosenberg said that there is a History of Medicine lecture series and that perhaps it could serve as example but where in our curriculum the theme is patient safety or quality improvement.  Dr. Beck said she could see a range of activities where you could have speakers from several health professions that come in and talk on a given topic  or controversial issues; at times you could bring in a video tape (vignette to stimulate discussion) . Students could be required to attend but it could also be open to faculty.

Dr. Beck discussed ways that students could be held accountable for what they’ve learned.  She said it could be designed so that some of the concepts they learn within their own discipline relate to a case that is discussed among all disciplines.  Then at a certain point in the curriculum all the students could come together and have to apply what they’ve learned.  Someone suggested it could be built into a course.
Dr. Weber mentioned Dr. Sven Normann’s video vignettes. He said that perhaps something similar could be done where the students act out patient safety instances.  He said that each college could use the CD and have the discussion.  Dr. Weber said there could eventually be a once a semester activity where that could be presented.  They could get the views from different disciplines to see how they handle cases.  He said that we all are being mandated to put this into our curriculum whether it’s from our national accrediting bodies or from the health science center.  Dr. Weber said that safety is one of those competencies that we have to pay attention to, and that it must be in the curriculum.  He said the wheel won’t have to be re-invented if the wheel is already there.  He said in looking at it from their perspective, that would make their job a lot easier and they could come together with other disciplines.  He said that if there could be an opportunity to examine a similar scenario and if that’s the modality this cohort understand, it would make sense to analyze it from our perspective and to find out what the other’s perspectives are.  It would be more of an experiential learning type of thing.  
Dr. Beck said that if the college already has these learning outcomes done, they won’t have to use these materials, but it could help the colleges that have gaps within their curriculum.  She said that a few years ago she saw a program that described a model for interprofessional education in the early steps in helping people to learn – first they have learning activities within their own discipline and then they are assigned to teams that are interdisciplinary.  They then have discussions and present and convey that information, representing themselves as the sole discipline.  There are some positive things about coming together within their own discipline.  
She said the College of Medicine has talked about patient safety within their curriculum committee extensively.  She asked about the other professions.  Dr. Beck said she believes one thing to help form our tenets, is to go to our respective curriculum committees and have a discussion about patient safety.  For example, you could give an overview of what we want to accomplish and try to get a feel aboutwhat they believe is needed and what is important.  She said that Dr. Rosenberg was on a subcommittee that worked on this and gave recommendations to their curriculum committee.  She said that could be an approach the other colleges could have.  She also said that as the group is doing this within their own disciplines, we all need  to be working with our curriculum committees to make sure that they will be ready for what we present and that there is some dialog; this is something that is important for us to do at this early stage.

Dr. Beck said that Dr. Rosenberg’s subcommittee was made up of a core of people that had some expertise in patient safety that really brought together some ideas and did a type of analysis; here’s what we’re doing, but here’s what is needed.  

Other ideas were suggested; a seminar series and having some curricular materials that would be available.  Dr. Beck said they need to think about this generation and how they want to learn; things like games, or anything that has that type of competition.
Dr. Cooper suggested forming a student interdisciplinary task force to charge them with some of these ideas.  Dr. Rosenberg said the problem with setting up a student task force is that by the time they get on it, they’re here for another few months and then they graduate.  Dr. Beck said that pharmacy has a group of senior students who do a rotation lasting around a month where they could give some feedback and perceptions of what would be an effective way to learn patient safety material. 

Scott Blades said that the visual idea of storytelling is such a powerful way of teaching.  He can imagine the students remembering these videos and narratives years later when they’re in clinical practice. Dr. Weber said they could use the core vignette throughout the colleges and have them discuss and develop some kind of an executive summary of what their actions would be and how they would handle the situation.  He said if you were able then to gather all of information and then have additional sessions with the outcomes of their actions, it would be very interesting.  Scott Blades suggested structuring it in a way that there are only so many choices and to have the students watch the scenario based on the choices they made.  There was further discussion on the possibility of vignettes.  Dr. Beck said the big thing that has come out is certainly active learning – this needs to be largely something where the students are actively involved in videos, producing their own videos, having the scenarios that they buy into and results in achieving  the intended learning outcomes.  It would be good to have materials that disciplines could use within a curriculum and to see if the  common seminar brings everyone together.  Dr. Beck said they would need to know how much time was needed and would their curriculum committees be willing to adopt a plan where the students would have to meet once a month or once a semester, attend a one hour lunchtime seminar and then maybe another activity that they do once a semester, or once a year.

Dr. Cooper suggested Saturday’s and the possibility of having a picnic with sack races, or an Olympics competition in the afternoons.  Dr. Beck said there is really a need for interprofessional socialization.  She said that if it would fit in everyone’s curriculum, scheduling would be easier and that it will be very important to make the activities fun and that’s where some of the active learning will be good. The students have to see it as fun and not as another class where they go and sit and take notes at.  There was further discussion on the possibility of something planned for evenings, having videos, lunch, T-boning, etc.  It was mentioned that as far as figuring outcomes…each college could figure how they want the outcome, whether as test questions, to write a paper, or something else.  Dr. Cooper said they could come back together to measure what worked.  Dr. Cooper said it could be facilitated so that there could be a group of people who are on the same page.  Dr. Beck said Dr. Cooper will help the group to measure the outcomes of our proposed curriculum.  
IFH has 450 students.  If the group is too large, they won’t talk.  Dr. Cooper said 6 people works best for focus groups – that would be 80 groups.  If there were 8 per group, that would be 60.  It would take tremendous commitment and she said there would be more than 450.  Dr. Beck said the group needs to give thought to this and how to apply this.  There are different campuses where that would double the number.  She said that she runs an institute where there are 35 students at a time.  Right now she is running it by herself by bringing in 3 faculty that help on one day for a certain course.  In addition, she uses creative ways like that of staggering students so she can get everything done.

There were some additional suggestions.  Dr. Weber mentioned retreats as an opportunity to bring in guest lecturers.  Dr. Beck said that might work but there is a positive thing about having students working on a scenario or to solve problems working as a team.  She said the frequency might not need to be real frequent (since this requires faculty resources).  Dr. Cooper said possibly once a year.  Dr. Weber said it could be an entire semester long and meet on Saturdays.  There could be students assigned to one Saturday during the semester with a group of 60 different students every week.  Faculty members would be assigned and break into small groups with a different cohort.
Dr. Beck said Pharmacy’s curriculum committee is very hesitant to add anything – no one is going to give up their credit so this will need to be something that is zero credit hours.  It has be designed so it  motivates them to participate.  There is the problem of faculty members giving up their Saturdays unless there is some type of bonus money or stipend that is provided.  Dr. Beck suggested finding out how North Carolina and Duke does this on Saturday.  Dr. Cooper said that the support for the IFH course comes from the VP’s office.  She said if they obtained support from the VP’s office, there might be funding to do something like that. 
Dr. Beck said that the group has had a good discussion.  She asked the group to follow up in exploring the North Carolina/Duke model and that she would be happy to help.  She said it would be good to learn from the experiences of other schools including Minnesota.  She has a contact there that she will talk to.  She said that they have a yearly competition.  
Dr. Beck – 

Summary of things to look at: 

· Make it fun

· Involve a lot of active learning

· Use the video case scenarios

· Have competitions with the students

· Look at the possibility of a weekend event

· Need to build in interprofessional social aspect

· Need for a core of committed facilitators.

· Make some in roads with curriculum committee.

· The idea of student representation of other disciplines for ideas.
Dr. Beck thanked the group and closed the meeting.  
